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BOARD MEETING AND RETREAT
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            ACTION MINUTES
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RETREAT ACTION ITEMS. The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to approve the following retreat action items:

· The Board appointed the following members to the permanent PR Steering Committee:
Jeri Ram – Chair

Vince Bertoni

Pete Parksinson

Collette Morse



Gary Conte

Eva Turenchalk

· The Board also asked the Standing Conference Committee to;

1. Include a sample budget and a sample conference registration map, similar to the one developed for the San Jose conference.

2. Explore coordination with AEP to provide a CEQA workshop track at the conference each year.

3. Make recommendations for showcasing consultants/booths and setting consultant fees (perhaps considering a one-day booth event rather than three days, to reduce costs and staffing time).  
4. Talk with the Central and Central Coast Sections about the problems they are having finding facilities large enough to accommodate the conference, and finding members to work on the conference, to determine how to handle smaller conferences in the future.
5. Finalize the Conference Handbook, including these recommendations and additions, this year.  
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BOARD MEETING ACTION ITEMS
1.  BOARD AGENDA AND MINUTES:   The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to approve the agenda and minutes from the previous Board meeting with the following change:  add Deborah Kruse to the list of attendees.
2.  RESPONSIBILITY OF PORTER NOVELLI PUBLIC RELATIONS CONTRACT:  The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to move the Porter Novelli public relations contract under the portfolio of President Elect/Past President with a new Line Item 203 – Public Relations Program ($50,000).  In addition, the Board eliminated existing Line Item 504 – Public Relations Services ($21,000), 505 PR Expenses ($13,700) and 509 - Public Relations Strategy/Special Project ($2,000), and transferred the budget amounts from those three line items to the new Line Item 203 for a total of $85,700. 

3.  CCAPA WEBSITE UPDATES AND REVISIONS: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the recommendations and changes suggested by Stefan/George Associates in their CCAPA Website Report. The Board asked Stefan/George Associates to work with Sadna Samaranayake with InSite Logic to develop the capability to initiate e-mail blasts via the CCAPA website, so that individual Sections will not have to pay for generating e-mail blasts.  To ensure these e-mail blasts will reach all members possible, Gary Conte will include an article in CalPlanner requesting members to update their e-mail address on their National profile.  In addition, the Board directed Stefan/George Associates to contact Sadna to activate the functional group list serve capability on the CCAPA website. 

Board members were asked to submit any handouts distributed during the Board meeting to Sande George by e-mail so they can be posted to the agenda on the website, and to notify Sande or Elaine Sledge in her office if they encounter specific problems that make it difficult to maintain their website pages.  Board members were asked to try to update their sites on their own, but Stefan/George will assist Board members in updating their web pages if they continue to have difficulty.
All Board members were asked to add key deadlines, programs and activities to the calendar on the website as soon as possible.

4.  S/G ASSISTANCE POSTING CALPLANNER DEADLINES, PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE, AND WEBSITE MANUAL TO WEBSITE:  The Board asked Stefan/George Associates to upload the President’s Message and Planning Commission Representative article to the website at the same time it is sent to GranDesigns/FireRose Communications for inclusion in the CalPlanner.  (Vince will send his President’s Message to S/G and GranDesigns at the same time.)

To encourage submission of articles on time, Gary Conte was asked to post the CalPlanner deadlines on the CCAPA website using the calendar function.  Stefan/George Associates will add the website administration manual to the Board Activities page as a reference for Board members and Section Directors to use to assist them in updating their website pages.  

5.  ONLINE ELECTION PROCESS:   The Board appointed a Web Election Committee to explore the possibility of holding the Chapter elections online as well as the Section elections at the same time.  The committee will prepare a budget to submit to the Board, and will develop a standardized online election/position statement/photo format for use by the Chapter and Sections.  The committee will also research issues such as security, member verification, and limiting Section members to voting for their Section reps only.  The following people will serve on the committee:

· Jeri Ram - Chair

· Dev Vrat

· Gary Conte

· Kevin Keller

6.  PROCESS TO INITIATE CHANGES TO BYLAWS:  The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to start the official process to amend the Chapter Bylaws by the Board as follows:

· Reflect the Board action in 2006 that changed the Planner Emeritus Network (PEN) membership to include all eligible CCAPA members, eliminate PEN membership fees, and provide funding from the Chapter. 

· Require each affiliated group to appoint a liaison to the Conference Committee and designate the Vice President of Administration to act as the liaison between the Conference Committee and the Board.

· Allow the election process to be conducted online.

· Allow the Board to vote by e-mail on proposed changes to the Bylaws, and to publish the changes on the CCAPA website.  
Kurt Christiansen will coordinate and draft the Bylaws changes and submit the draft revisions to the Board at the June 2007 Board meeting.  Upon approval by a ¾ majority Board vote, Kurt will submit an article to CalPlanner directing members to view the draft language on the CCAPA website to satisfy the current Bylaws requirement to mail proposed Bylaws changes to CCAPA members.  After considering any member comments, the amendments to the Bylaws will then be officially adopted by the Board during the Board meeting at the Annual Conference.   
7.  CCAPA AWARDS POLICIES:  The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to approve the CCAPA Awards policies, but asked Conni Pallini-Tipton and Kurt Christiansen to take the following additional actions:

· Add a matrix showing each award by category, and the requirements for each award.
· Add information about historical awards to instruct members how to submit the nominations for these awards.  

· Include the awards as part of the new public relations program.

· Research the possibility of submitting nominations for awards online. 

Vince Bertoni agreed at a future Chapter President’s Council meeting to discuss concerns expressed by the Board that the National awards are too difficult and cumbersome.  Section Directors were asked to send the Section Award Officers’ e-mail addresses to Connie Pallini-Tipton so that she can forward the award information.

8.  DAN CURTAIN SCHOLARSHIP:   The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to send a one-time $10,000 donation to the University of San Francisco School of Law for a scholarship in land use law or municipal law.  The award/scholarship will be in the name of Dan Curtain, who passed away in 2006, to memorialize his contribution to the field of planning.  The donation will be paid out of the CCAPA reserves or the operating budget.  
Kurt Christiansen will ask the University to forward the names and contact information of award winners so the Board can provide mentoring if appropriate. The Board further directed Kurt to work with Betty Croly to nominate Dan for the Landmark Award.  

The Board formed a committee to consider the long-term impact of naming awards after specific planners, and to make a recommendation to the Board how the Chapter can honor Dan Curtain as well as other planners and individuals in the future who have made significant contributions to the filed of planning.  The following individuals will serve on the Planner Honoree Recognition Committee:
· Kurt Christiansen (Chair)

· Conni Pallini-Tipton
· Jeff Lambert

· Linda Tatum

· Charles Rangel

The committee will report its recommendations back to the Board at the June 2007 Board meeting.
9.  CALTRANS CONFERENCE CONTRACT :  The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to continue to pursue a two year conference sponsorship contract with CalTrans for the San Jose and Los Angeles conferences.  The Board requested that the contract include deliverables including a requirement that the contract be signed by June of the year of the conference, and a payment schedule based on completion of the deliverables.  It should require performance standards for CalTrans as well, such as the quality of session presenters (the Chapter will provide CalTrans with assistance in determining session topics), and include a clause giving the Chapter the ability to rescind the contract should CalTrans fail to meet the terms of the contract.   
Kathy Garcia and John Bridges will assist Kurt Christiansen in designing the contract, which will be reviewed by the Board.  The Board directed Kurt that if the Board’s contract requirements are not met, CCAPA will not enter into the contract.
10.  LEGISLATIVE PLATFORM:   The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to approve the Legislative Platform with the removal of Issue 10, which asked if CCAPA should provide best planning practices for members on the website.  It was decided to postpone this until Porter Novelli completes its report, to ensure that any best planning practices posted would be consistent with the Plan California public relations effort.  
11.  NATIONAL AICP CONTINUING EDUCATION CERTIFICATION PROCESS:  The Board decided if would not be necessary for CCAPA to provide online continuing education certification maintenance if National completes its online certification credit maintenance process (online login of credit).  Vince Bertoni will write a letter from the Chapter to National in support of the National continuing education certification maintenance program, and will provide a copy of the letter to the Board.  Kim was also asked to ensure that the Chapter’s allied groups that provide sessions and workshops are registered for continuing education credit with AICP.

12.  POSTPONE LAUNCHING NEW CONTINUING EDUCATION PROGRAM:  The Board agreed to postpone launching the new Continuing Education program until June 2007, to see if National will move forward at the April meeting with its continuing education program.  Should National make any changes, the Chapter will revamp our program to be compatible with National’s. 
13.  FAICP NOMINATION COMMITTEE:  The Board appointed Charles Rangel as the Section Director member of the FAICP Nomination Committee.  Board members were asked to submit names for FAICP nomination, and names of recently-named FAICP members who would like to participate on the committee and assist putting packets together, to Kim Christensen by April 1.  Members are eligible if they have been AICP members for 15 years or more.  The Board will approve the FAICP list of nominees from the committee by e-mail vote.
14.  STUDENTS’ ROLE AT THE STATE CONFERENCE AND OTHER STUDENT ISSUES:  The Board asked Reyna Alorro to continue to work with Vince Bertoni to improve the role of students this year at the State Conference, and to assist with student programs and activities.  Reyna will report to the Board with final recommendations at the June Board meeting.
Reyna will also report back on the student programs at the National Conference and inform the Board as to which programs were effective and which were not, and will provide a list of registration options for students to decrease the costs per day if possible (with full meals, or no meals for example), underwriting student registrations, student sponsorships, and alternative lodging options.

To ensure the Chapter has consistent student representation, Vince will work with the Central Coast Section to explore adopting their policy of having both a first and second year student rep.  The first year student moves up automatically after a year, so the Section is never without student representation.  Vince will submit a proposal at the June Board meeting.

15.  COMMITTEE TO RETAIN PLANNING COMMISSIONER MEMBERS:   The Board agreed to form a subcommittee to explore ways to encourage the retention of planning commissioners as CCAPA members.  The following individuals will serve on the committee:

-     Kathy Garcia (chair)

· Jeff Lambert

· Collette Morse

· Deborah Kruse

· Membership Director (position is currently open)
The committee will consider offering free or inexpensive workshops, possibly by encouraging Sections to put on planning commissioner workshops with a grant program.   The committee will submit its recommendations to the Board at the June 2007 meeting.
16.  MEMBERSHIP DIRECTOR APPOINTMENT:   Board members were asked to submit the names of potential candidates for the Membership Director position to Kurt Christiansen.

17.  CHAPTER-ONLY MEMBERSHIP FEE INCREASE:    The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to increase fees for Chapter Only membership from $90.00 to $115.00, effective immediately.   The fee will be reassessed by the Board at the end of the year to determine if it should be increased again based on cost per member.
18.  PEN BYLAWS AMENDMENT:  The Board clarified that PEN is not a 501 (c)(3) nonprofit corporation, so any grants or other monies it receives are not fully tax deductible.  The PEN bylaws, therefore, will not be amended to make provision for contributions directly to PEN.  However, the PEN bylaws will be amended to expand the PEN Board of Directors to no more than 12 people to encourage greater participation in the affairs of the organization.
19. CONFERENCE BUDGET:  The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to approve the 2007 Conference budget as a working budget, with the understanding that the budget will be amended to address the following items:

· Clarify that APA pays for costs associated with the leadership reception
· Provide a breakdown of the costs for the student awards lunch on Sunday

· Reduce the student fee so that it is the same for both the early and standard registration
· Set the Life Member registration at the same rate as the National Life Member registration amount
· Note that the Board will refund the Conference Committee for the costs of National attendees

· Modify the one day registration fee which is too high (currently $225, or one half of the full registration fee).
Kurt Christiansen will work with Juan Borelli and Hing Wong to amend the budget, which will be distributed to the Board for a final vote via email.  

20.  APPOINTMENT OF FIRST 2008 CONFERENCE CO-CHAIR:  The Board requested to see a bio on Hassan Haghani, who is recommended for the position of co-chair of the 2008 Conference, before it votes to approve Hassan for the position.  Kevin Keller agreed to forward Hassan’s bio to Sande George, who will distribute it to the Board for approval of his appointment via email.
23.  NEXT BOARD MEETING:  The next Board meeting will be June 23, 2007, in either Tahoe at a potential future conference site, or Sacramento.
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            ADJOURNMENT


The meeting was adjourned at 4:00 pm.
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